


for a wonderful first year, which was both a challenge and a joy, and the joys 
included getting to know everyone and the organization. We made management 
decisions, including writing down the book inventory by $5,000 in order to better 
reflect the number of books that we actually sell each year. We made a vacation 
allowance account, to have set-aside amounts owed to employees for accrued 
vacation time. Had we not done this, our unrestricted assets would reflect an 
increase by that amount.  
 
A discussion about the vacation pay terms offered by ASOR ensued. 
 
The Treasurer recounted the details of her report. See details from that document, 
which was given to attendees at the meeting.  
 
Kari Roane (University of Chicago Press) joined the meeting in order to present 
details of the partnership with ASOR. 
 
Heather McGee continued her report. There is a significant balance in the General 
Fund, partly due to a $103,000 surplus in the final accounting for FY 18. 
 
Investments: Overall this has been a good year. ASOR fellowships, as of 9/30/18, 
posted a return of 4.3%, which exceeds the ASOR custom benchmark of 3.5%. At 
the end of the fiscal year, ASOR had higher returns (10%) but the markets 
fluctuated. Going forward, to help relieve staff time pressure, ASOR will record 
the changes on a quarterly basis, but the Treasurer will look at the accounts 
monthly to monitor the market changes, e.g., October was a tough month, and we 
are down to -1%, which is a minor loss. Heather McKee is monitoring the situation 
with our accounts closely. Our ASOR spending and investment policies help us 
avoid the lowest of the lows, and we also don’t experience the highest of the highs.  
 
The Audit Statement says DRAFT. The Final Audit is not available yet. We are not 
pleased with this, but this has been a tremendously transitional year, because of 
moving and because of losing our major financial staff person, Selma 
Omerefendic. It was a challenge to get Romeo Wiggins, our auditors, the needed 
information. We are in communication with the partner in charge there and the 
numbers on the Draft are good, and we expect to receive a CLEAN opinion. 
Because of the transition, Andy Vaughn and Heather McKee identified areas 
where ASOR can 



Andy Vaughn gave some explanations about the unrestricted net 



provided by Inda Omerefendic to UC. She commented that this was 



Andy Vaughn points out that this could be new business for our journals.  
 
Kari Roane is putting the quick wins on the list. It will plateau eventually as there 
are only so many institutions that will need these journals but she expects that there 
will be an initial bump.  
 
Philanthropic Subscriptions: We had two, which will continue, and there will be 
other partner possibilities 
 
We are in the print catalog for the University of Chicago (UC) Press.   
 
Telemarketing:  they will pursue recent, lapsed subscriptions. She discussed details 



 
Andy Vaughn indicated that we will need to hire a software engineer to do 



them by webinar. Also, they put funds in the budget to support face to face training 



The crisis occurs in 2021: in San Antonio there is no place for us. Susan will need 
the board to make a decision at the April, 2019 meeting so that Andy can contract 
somewhere. A full discussion of the issues related to the critical meeting location 
issues ensued. The Executive Committee is committed to resolving the issue this 
year. 
 
7. The ASOR Building Campaign Cabinet 
 
Ed Wright announced that the building campaign is no longer a secret. We are now 
half way to our goal and have gone public with our drive to raise resources to 
support buying a home for ASOR.  
 
Sharon Herbert agreed to lead the Building Campaign Cabinet with P.E. 
MacAllister as Honorary Chairman. Other members are Sheldon Fox, Carolyn 
Strange, Lynn Dodd, Susan Ackerman, plus Ed Wright and Andy Vaughn ex 
officio. A preliminary meeting was held on Thursday at 10AM at which half the 
committee was able to attend. We will plan a Skype call with the whole committee 
wi



 

9. Staffing ASOR's New Home 
 

Andy Vaughn reported that Felice Hermann was hired. Britta Abeln will work 
remotely doing financial specialist activities. Cynthia Rufo works 10 hours on 
Whiting Foundation and 10 hours on website, and related projects. Both will be 
with ASOR through December 31, 2018.  

 

The meeting was adjourned at 4:56pm. 


